
February 14, 2020 

The City of Dallas Office of Economic Development 
1500 Marilla Street, Room 5CS 
Dallas, TX 75201 
Attention: Development Incentive Application 

Dear City of Dallas, 

On behalf of WCWRD Inc. (“Applicant”), I am pleased to submit this request for $4.0 million of financial 
support for the Reimagine RedBird development (“RedBird”), located at the intersection of W. Camp 
Wisdom Road, S. Westmoreland Road, Highway 67 and Interstate 20 in southern Dallas (the “RedBird 
Parcel”). 

Two years ago, Applicant submitted an application to the City of Dallas requesting $25 million in 
incentives for the RedBird Development and the City responded by approving a combination of loans 
and grants totaling $22 million.  I am grateful for the economic support and partnership the City of 
Dallas has shown this project. 

The rationale for the original ask, and for the City’s decision to support the project, was simple: RedBird 
is seeking to prove that southern Dallas can support the high quality amenities that the community 
desires and deserves.  However, due to a lack of existing comparable amenities, the financing and rents 
required to construct them are simply not there.  By providing the economic supports that it has, the 
City is allowing RedBird to create the comps that future developers, investors and banks will look to as 
they consider further investments and that tenants will look to as they price rents.  As I have said many 
times, the RedBird development could be financially successful without City support, but it would not 
be possible for it to provide the kind of quality the community demands and it would not serve as a 
catalyst for future desirable development. 

As part of the transaction with the City, and indeed as part of our discussions with the community, 
RedBird (and I personally) made several key commitments.  In addition to agreeing to invest $116 
million in new construction and tenanting, we agreed to be inclusive in our contracting and to make 
RedBird a development that uplifts the community. 

We believe we have been true to our word.  We are exceeding our MWBE commitments of 40% and 
have successfully worked with many local minority contractors.  We have built a Starbucks, attracted 
office tenants offering living wages, signed leases with two hospitals to provide extensive medical 
services to the community and sold a parcel for the construction of a Class A apartment building with a 
significant affordable component.  And we are just beginning. 

So why are we now asking for additional funds?  Quite simply, the infrastructure investments required 
to make RedBird a reality are greater than we anticipated, but the economics of the development have 
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not changed – the gap is therefore larger than we expected.  We originally projected that the 
infrastructure investments (utilities, streets landscaping, green spaces, re-grading, etc.) would cost 
approximately $28 million.  When the City was unable to meet our request for $25 million, we hoped we 
would be able to value engineer some cost out of the infrastructure budget.  Instead, with the passage 
of time and the continued construction boom, prices have only increased and, through discussions with 
the City of Dallas, the magnitude of the infrastructure upgrades has also grown.  As a result, our budget 
came in last year at $40 million.  We have been able to reduce or defer $5.6 million of costs, but that 
leaves us at $34.4 million, $12.4 million more than the City has provided.  We are able to financially 
contribute $8.3 million of private capital through New Market Tax Credit transactions and excess debt 
capacity from other parts of the development, but that still leaves a $4 million gap. 

Returning to the City for additional funding was far from our first choice.  Indeed, since our first 
application in January 2018, we have raised an additional $12 million of equity to invest in the project, 
bringing the total private investment in RedBird to over $25 million.  We have also worked hard with our 
engineering and construction teams, as well as the City of Dallas to reduce costs without sacrificing 
quality.  In addition, we have deferred certain aspects of the infrastructure plan (specifically site paving 
and additional green spaces amenities) and will perform that work with private capital as the 
development continues.  Finally, as I referenced above, we will be spending $8.3 million of additional 
capital on infrastructure that we had originally intended to use for other construction.  But with a 
continued gap of $4 million, we are asking the City to again support this project with an additional 
grant. 

The gap analysis is the same as it was before: the rent we are receiving (the projected $15 per square 
foot has proven correct, with our leases ranging from $13-$17 per square foot) simply will not support 
the infrastructure investments that are required, either from an equity returns perspective or from a 
debt service capacity perspective.  Only through a $4 million grant will we be able to complete the 
infrastructure improvements required to make the RedBird project the success we all want and need it 
to be. 

In order to facilitate your evaluation of this request, I have attached updated schedules of infrastructure 
costs (comparing current budget to the original estimates, as well as an updated schedule of total 
expected investment.  I would also like to emphasize that the costs shown for infrastructure now 
represent a final scope, with City-approved plans and firm bids from contractors, meaning that the risk 
of the costs increasing further is very low. 

I am also seeking four additional amendments to our existing agreement to address issues we have had 
with the agreement as drafted: 

• First, as we have discussed, the current limitation on distributions to investors is proving to be
highly problematic for our capital structure.  While we have been successful in raising additional
equity, it has had to be done on terms that are quite punitive to RedBird in order to
compensate investors for the lack of liquidity opportunities.  As we continue to grow, and as
more equity may be required, the distribution prohibition will prevent us from raising it.
Further, it has become clear that the term is off-market; senior lenders invariably allow
dividends to investors as long as the transaction is in covenant compliance.  Lastly, the rationale
for imposing this restriction (that distributions would put the City at increased risk of the project
defaulting on its debt) never made sense: if we are in a position to issue dividends, the project
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is by definition successful and the City’s investment is yielding returns.  If the project is failing, 
there will be no dividends to distribute. 

• Second, we continue to acquire new properties on the RedBird Parcel, but do not receive
credit for any capital invested in improving those properties.  For instance, we recently
acquired the Sears building and plan to invest approximately $20 million in renovating it for UT
Southwestern to occupy the building as medical clinics.  However, as currently drafted, our
agreement with the City does not count those investments toward our minimum required
investment in the project.  As we acquire future properties on the RedBird Parcel, we think it
makes sense to include development investments on new properties in the calculation of our
required investments.

• Third, we neglected to request that the City Council authorize staff to enter into ordinary
course SNDAs. As it is currently drafted, the City is unable to do so without explicit City Council
approval.  We would like for staff to have that authority so that these standard agreements
could be entered into in the ordinary course.

• Fourth and finally, with the assumption that the City will require an increase in the required
minimum investment in exchange for these proposed amendments, I would like to extend the
period of time which we would have to achieve that investment.  Let’s discuss what that
additional minimum investment and timeframe would be.

I look forward to working with you to determine how we might accomplish the goals set forth in this 
letter, which will in turn allow us all to accomplish our mutual goals of a thriving southern Dallas 
community.  Thank you for your consideration. 

Sincerely, 

Peter S. Brodsky 
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